


Westphalia Township
Regular Meeting April 7, 2025
FINAL MINUTES
13950 W. Pratt Road, Westphalia, MI 48894

Supervisor Thelen called the meeting to order with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag at 6:00 p.m.  Board members present were Supervisor Thelen, Clerk Thelen, Treasurer Buckley, Trustee Barker and Trustee Thelen.

ABSENT:	 
PRESENT:	Zach Rudat, Peggy Lidgard, Jon Thelen, Kelly Thelen and Jaime Trimmer

[bookmark: _Hlk195108607]A motion was made by Supervisor Thelen, supported by Trustee Thelen, to accept the minutes from March 3, 2025, as well as to accept the agenda for April 7, 2025. Motion Carried. 

A motion was made by Trustee Thelen, supported by Supervisor Thelen, to accept the minutes from March 24, 2025 budget meeting.  Motion Carried. 

Zach Rudat – Gave an overview from the March County meeting, see full details attached to the minutes.  

Peggy Lidgard – Gave an update that she has rolled over the data base.  In addition, she is taking pictures of properties to attach to each parcel’s documents. 

Supervisor Thelen, Trustee Thelen, Randy Bengel had a meeting to discuss the purchase of a new fire truck and what would all be involved.  The fire department will be putting together a group of firemen to review truck options and how to pay for the truck, as they are currently running between $600,000 to $700,000.  And that the process will take about 36 months. It was discussed about having some fund raisers to offset the cost, more to come on that topic. 

Treasurer Buckley gave an update that we are receiving payments for the outstanding fire runs. 

Treasurer Buckley presented the financial statements to all board members.  A motion was made by Treasurer Buckley to approve the financial statements, as well as the bills presented for the General and FD funds.  Supported by Supervisor Thelen.  Motion carried.   

Clerk Thelen gave an update that the phones are scheduled to be ported back from 8X8 on Monday April 14, 2025. 

Clerk Thelen presented letters to support a grant for the Westphalia Historical Society, this request came from Chris Piggot.  The grant would allow for a small expansion for displays and for a new furnace. 

Clerk Thelen brought up that there are a couple more contracts that will be ending in the next few months that will need attention.  

Supervisor Thelen is working on solidifying the contract with Dave Martin on the lawn mowing services. 

Next scheduled meeting is Monday, May 5, 2025 @ 6:00 p.m. 

There being no further business, a motion to adjourn was made by Supervisor Thelen, supported by Treasurer Buckley at 6:30 p.m.  Motion carried.

Respectfully submitted



Kristana Thelen, Clerk					Troy Thelen, Supervisor	
































3-31-25 Clinton County Update

This update includes highlights from our 3/25/25 Board meeting and committee meetings on 3/17/25 and 3/20/25 (Infrastructure, Ways and Means, and Human Resources). As always, you can find video archives of all our meetings at our YouTube page!

This month, we had an infrastructure meeting to discuss the County Jail, the history of the building, and the possibility of renovations or a rebuild of the facility. The infrastructure meeting was informational only so no action has been taken at this time; we’re planning on holding another infrastructure meeting in May to discuss this further. As we continue to dive into this and consider options for the jail, here are some of the priorities I’m looking for in a solution:

- Before tackling any solution with the Jail, I believe we first need to do a thorough vetting of available funds and the county budget, specifically looking for possible waste we could cut and invest towards a solution. Doing this first ensures we’re leaving no stones unturned and utilizing every tool in the county’s toolbox.

- In the past, the jail used to be profitable from housing inmates from outside the County, but the current state of the jail is limiting their ability to do so. I’d like to see us fix that so we can make the jail profitable again, and use those profits to build a rainy-day fund for maintaining the jail moving forward.

- I take a lot of pride in our County having the lowest tax burden between Clinton, Ingham, and Eaton Counties. I believe maintaining that edge over our neighbors is critical. If a solution includes a millage increase proposal (which would only happen if the voters approve one,) that ask of the public needs to be as low as possible.

I’d like to thank Sheriff Dush and his team for their accessibility and context throughout this conversation. I will keep you all up to date on these conversations as they develop!

In Ways and Means, we received an update from our County Medical Examiner Michelle Fox. One piece of information that stood out to me is that in the first 3 months of 2025, she’s already seen half the suicides she had for the entire year of 2024. I’m including a link as a reminder of the community mental health resources we have. As a community, let’s all be sure we’re doing our part to check in on each other and help one another through difficult times.

The Board approved pre-funding for our share of the Homeland Security Grant Program and authorized Ingham County to serve as the fiduciary for our region. We also approved the purchase of new evidence software for the prosecutor’s office and the participation of the Tri-County regional aerial photography project. These photos are used by various departments (law enforcement, central dispatch, drain department, etc.), and will be accessible to local units and the public this fall.

The county provides cell phone reimbursements to county employees whose jobs require the use of a personal cell phone, up to $54 a month. The board approved expanding this to Commissioners, however, I won’t personally be utilizing this as my phone’s already reimbursed through work.

The Board approved revisions to the Smith Hall / Fairgrounds Use Agreement and Fee schedules to include an “open field only” rental option and expanded the 501c3 discounted rate to include 501 c5s.

We formally adopted our 2026 budget calendar. In May we’ll be reviewing the capital improvement plan, over the summer our Administrator will draft a recommendation that’s presented to the board in August, the board reviews the recommendations over the fall and formally adopts a budget in October.

The Board approved a special land use petition to construct a cell phone tower on Hollister Road near Sleepy Hollow State Park. Residents who neighbor the site attended our meetings requesting the tower be moved further away from their homes. While I’m sympathetic to those concerns, this is ultimately a private company partnering with a private property owner in compliance with our ordinances. However, I would be open to reviewing our ordinances for these types of projects moving forward.

On the personnel front, the Board approved the addition of a Deputy Treasurer position, the hiring of a road patrol position, and the part-time hiring of an intern in the Prosecutor’s office as they prepare to take the bar exam with the intent of hiring them at a full-time basis as an Assistant Prosecuting Attorney when they pass.

At the recommendation of the County Health Alliance, the board authorized public entity membership in the West Michigan Health Insurance Pool for a 3-year period for county employee healthcare benefits.

We also received annual reports from Drain Commissioner Phil Hanses and the Clinton County Planning and Zoning Office. Both reports can be found in the March 25th Board of Commissioners Agenda.

Thank you for taking a few minutes to read my meeting summary! As always, please reach out at any time if you have questions or I can be helpful with anything!

Thank you,

Zach Rudat
Clinton County Commissioner




